
ISSUE BRIEF

Proposed “Buy America” Requirements Would Hurt Patients and the Economy

Sally C. Pipes

APRIL 2020



Proposed “Buy America” Requirements Would Hurt Patients and the Economy
By Sally C. Pipes
April 2020

Pacific Research Institute
101 Montgomery Street, Suite 1300
San Francisco, CA 94104
Tel: 415-955-6134
Fax: 415-989-2411
www.pacificresearch.org

Nothing contained in this report is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of the Pacific Research Institute or as an attempt to thwart or aid the passage of any legislation.

©2020 Pacific Research Institute. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopy, recording, or otherwise, without prior written consent of the publisher.



CONTENTS

Introduction	4
Snapshot Of An Executive Order	4
Snapshot Of A Congressional Proposal	5
From Protectionism To Globalization: A Quick History	5
The Benefits Of A Global Supply Chain	6
Seizing On A Crisis	7
The Impact Of New “Buy American” Rules	7
Keeping America Strong	9
Conclusion	9
Endnotes	10
About the Author	12
About PRI	13

Introduction

Senior officials in the Trump Administration are preparing an executive order to expand so-called “Buy America” rules, with the goal of forcing federal agencies to purchase drugs and medical supplies exclusively from U.S. suppliers. Simultaneously, Congress is considering a range of proposals to accomplish the same goal. The leading bill among them is Sen. Marco Rubio (R-FL) and Rep. Michael Waltz’s (R-FL) *Strengthening America’s Supply Chain and National Security Act*.¹

White House trade adviser Peter Navarro, championing the executive order, says the goal is to protect public health and national security.² Navarro has cited the current pandemic as a reason to reduce reliance on global supply chains and decouple the U.S. and Chinese economies, although he has pursued both agendas since before joining the White House in 2017.³

In the six weeks between February 28 and April 15, the novel coronavirus, which causes the disease COVID-19, had killed more than 28,000 Americans.⁴ By August, according to the University of Washington’s Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation, more than 60,000 Americans could perish.⁵

Far from protecting public health, a Buy American executive order in this time of crisis would make much-needed drugs and medical supplies inaccessible to patients, further damage the U.S. economy, invite harmful retaliation from trading partners, and weaken the United States in its effort to fight the pandemic.

Snapshot Of An Executive Order

The draft executive order proposed by the White House has several facets, according to media reports and Navarro’s public statements. It says officials must “take all possible measures” to “maximize domestic procurement of essential medicines,” according to *The Daily Beast*, which obtained a draft copy of the order.⁶

To fulfill this goal, the order would force government agencies like the Departments of Defense, Veterans Affairs, and Health and Human Services to buy medicines, vaccines, pharmaceutical ingredients, and medical supplies solely from American suppliers.

In addition, the draft executive order would reinforce the administration’s invocation of the Defense Production Act for medicines and vaccines, requiring American contractors capable of manufacturing these items to do so.

In short, the goal of the new order is to bring the entire pharmaceutical supply chain back to U.S. shores almost immediately. Substantial feasibility barriers exist that would make realizing this goal impossible, even if it were a good idea. A complex supply chain, developed over the course of several decades, can’t be overturned and reorganized into one country overnight.

Snapshot Of A Congressional Proposal

There are a host of ill-conceived proposals currently under consideration in Congress. Chief among them is a three-pronged bill introduced by Senator Rubio and colleagues.⁷

First, it would direct the Defense Department to determine the volume of active drug ingredients being sourced from China, make an assessment of whether this poses a national security issue, and make recommendations for reducing reliance on foreign sources.

Second, it would require American biopharmaceutical companies to provide the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) with information on the volume of active ingredients being sourced from each supplier.

Finally, it would restrict the Departments of Defense and Veterans Affairs in their purchasing decisions, barring them from treating drugs manufactured in the United States that contain foreign-made active ingredients as U.S.-made.

“ Far from protecting public health, a Buy American executive order in this time of crisis would make much-needed drugs and medical supplies inaccessible to patients, further damage the U.S. economy, invite harmful retaliation from trading partners, and weaken the United States in its effort to fight the pandemic.

From Protectionism To Globalization: A Quick History

The original Buy American Act, signed by President Herbert Hoover in 1933 on his last full day in office, required the federal government to favor domestic producers when acquiring goods. It did this by compelling U.S. government agencies to choose a U.S. supplier even when a foreign supplier is offering the same product for a lower price, up to certain financial limits.⁸

In 1979, Congress passed the Trade Agreements Act, which made an exception to “Buy America” rules. It allowed foreign suppliers to compete on a level playing field for U.S. government contracts, provided their countries had trade agreements with the United States.

Beginning in 1996, qualifying trade agreements were put in place, when the United States became a party to the Government Procurement Agreement under the World Trade Organization. Under the Agreement, some 48 countries promised one another free and fair competition for government contracts.⁹

In recent decades, the U.S. supply chain for drugs and medical products, as for many other goods, became complex, diversified, and global.

Most medicines are made up of two types of ingredients: inactive components and the medically mission-critical components known in the industry as “active pharmaceutical ingredients,” or APIs.

The proposed draft executive order calls APIs “critical technology” and “essential for the execution of the national security strategy of the United States.”¹⁰ Senator Rubio’s bill also zeroes in on APIs. In a press release announcing the proposed legislation, his office warns against “allowing more pharmaceuticals with APIs primarily based in China to qualify for preference under the Buy American Act.”¹¹

The Benefits Of A Global Supply Chain

Only a modest proportion of U.S. imports of pharmaceuticals and APIs actually come from China. For finished pharmaceutical products, China accounted for just 1 percent—\$1.5 billion—of U.S. imports in 2019. For APIs, China accounted for 18 percent—\$1.2 billion—of U.S. imports. Combined, the United States had a \$1.6 billion trade surplus with China for these pharmaceutical products and ingredients.¹²

For all WHO Essential Medicines on the U.S. market, 21 percent of API manufacturing facilities are located in the United States. Of the remaining API manufacturers supplying the U.S. market only 15 percent are based in China—the rest are located in the European Union, India, and Canada.¹³ In fact, there are only three WHO Essential Medicines whose API manufacturers are sourced solely in China.

“ Within the United States, about 1,300 plants make drugs, in many cases receiving their inputs from all over the world.

An individual drug may cross borders several times during the manufacturing process, with the API originating elsewhere but final assembly in the United States.¹⁴ Within the United States, about 1,300 plants make drugs, in many cases receiving their inputs from all over the world.¹⁵ Under the proposed executive order, these U.S. manufacturing plants, which employ about 120,000 people, would be cut off from overseas suppliers.

The diversity of this global supply chain offers a number of advantages. Foreign jurisdictions offer companies a varied mix of benefits including tax incentives, affordable raw materials, relatively low-priced energy, and large pools of highly skilled workers. Together, these factors can result in enormous savings: A 2011 FDA report found that making an API in India can be 30 to 40 percent cheaper than doing so in the United States,¹⁶ savings that are passed on to patients.

Being supplied by this geographically diverse network also offers an advantage when confronting natural disasters and other crises. For instance, when Hurricane Maria devastated Puerto Rico in 2017, it affected operations at some 50 pharmaceutical plants.¹⁷ But biopharmaceutical companies avoided drug shortages by working with the FDA to source medicines from overseas plants.

In addition to medicines, many U.S. medical supplies—including gloves, protective masks, surgical instruments, and ventilators—come from overseas. In 2019, the United States imported \$830 million in medical supplies from Germany, \$1.1 billion from China, and \$1.3 billion from Mexico.¹⁸

Under the proposed draft executive order, the U.S. federal agencies that supply health care to millions of seniors, veterans, and low-income families would suddenly lose access to products from overseas, with no immediate replacement.

Seizing On A Crisis

Shortly after taking office in 2017, the Trump Administration created the Office of Trade and Manufacturing Policy and appointed as its director economist Peter Navarro, author of a book called *Death by China* and a proponent of high tariffs and other trade barriers.¹⁹ In April 2017, Trump signed the “Buy American and Hire American” executive order,²⁰ signaling his administration’s intent to start enforcing rules that would shut foreign suppliers out of federal contracts.²¹ The Administration followed up these orders with new tariffs on \$370 billion worth of Chinese goods, in the process inflicting new costs on Americans of \$73 billion per year, according to an analysis by the American Action Forum.²²

In March of 2020, as the death toll from the COVID-19 pandemic mounted, Navarro made several public statements indicating that he planned to take advantage of the global crisis to advance his longstanding protectionist and anti-China agenda. He told the *Washington Examiner* that the Administration was preparing an executive order to reduce U.S. reliance on foreign-made medicine.²³ *The Daily Beast* described the draft version of the new proposed Buy American order as “similar in language and tone” to the April 2017 order.²⁴

He also made his case to the *New York Times*, complaining that China dominated the drug supply chain, and saying “what we need to do is bring those jobs home so that we can protect the public health and the economic and national security of the country.”²⁵ On April 2, Navarro again publicly touted the would-be executive order. He told a White House press briefing, “One of the things this crisis has taught us is that we are dangerously over dependent on a global supply chain.”²⁶

Senator Rubio has also advocated for reduced trade with China and a de-globalized supply chain since at least February 2019, more than a year before the World Health Organization declared COVID-19 a global pandemic.²⁷ He introduced his new bill, S. 3538, on March 19, 2020, co-sponsored by Elizabeth Warren (D-MA), Kevin Cramer (R-ND), Christopher Murphy (D-CT), and Tim Kaine (D-VA).

The Impact Of New “Buy American” Rules

Advocates for protectionist measures typically argue that they will strengthen the domestic economy, but a well-documented history demonstrates that they usually do the opposite. In general, protectionist policies such as high tariffs on imported goods distort incentives, encouraging countries to make products in which they do not have a comparative advantage.

More specifically, the proposed draft executive order would have a number of adverse effects. In the short term, since only 28 percent of plants making API for FDA-regulated drugs are located in the United States, the country would immediately experience shortages, with many medicines—from pain medicines to cancer treatments—simply unavailable and others only at exorbitant prices. This would be dangerous at any time, but especially during the current public health crisis.

New “Buy American” rules on medicine and medical supplies would also have long-term effects. The stated goal of the proposed policy is to return more drug production to the United States. However, even if this were a good idea, serious capacity barriers exist. Replacing the current global capacity requires a multi-year effort, causing persistent drug shortages as U.S.-based companies work to get new factories up and running. Moving a single drug manufacturing plant can take more than a decade and cost more than \$2 billion.

Hiring qualified staff would be an even greater challenge for companies. One of the appeals of overseas drug making is the deep pool of qualified candidates in countries like India and China, which together produce almost half of all undergraduate degrees in science and engineering. The United States produces only 10 percent of the global total. The U.S. manufacturing industry already faces a potential staffing shortfall of 2.4 million between 2018 and 2028 because workers are not trained in STEM skills, according to a study by Deloitte and The Manufacturing Institute.²⁸ It does not appear that U.S.-based drug manufacturing can both grow significantly and be staffed by Americans without overhauling STEM curriculum and training across all levels of education.

Barring foreign suppliers from selling medicine and medical supplies to the U.S. government would also effectively withdraw the United States from its World Trade Organization commitments. This would surely invite retaliation, leading other countries to bar U.S. businesses from selling to their governments.²⁹

“ One of the appeals of overseas drug making is the deep pool of qualified candidates in countries like India and China, which together produce almost half of all undergraduate degrees in science and engineering.

The United States is part of an intricate, global economy that provides numerous benefits to U.S. companies and consumers. As the U.S. government attempts to thwart off a recession, the threat of trade war escalation could weaken the country’s economy for years to come.

Not surprisingly, patient groups, biopharmaceutical companies, and many U.S. political leaders were immediately alarmed by the White House push to cut off access to foreign-made medicine and medical supplies. On March 21st, a bipartisan group of 81 members of the House of Representatives wrote to senior administration officials, urging them to work with foreign governments to keep the supply of personal protective equipment for health care workers flowing. The members of Congress cited an urgent need for N95 masks, ventilators, gloves, gowns, and hand sanitizer in their states, and asked that the federal government “avoid placing any new red tape or restrictions on medical providers as they seek to obtain this equipment.”³⁰

A few days later, on March 25th, 89 national, state, and local organizations signed a letter to the secretaries of the Treasury and Commerce departments, noting that “such an order may delay the discovery of a COVID-19 vaccine and other treatments, worsen shortages of critically-needed medicines and medical products, and undermine prospects for economic recovery.” The signatories noted that U.S. businesses cannot produce critical medical products without access to international supply chains.³¹

Keeping America Strong

The current crisis has revealed how important it is for the United States to have a secure medical supply chain. New “Buy American” laws would work counter to that goal, raising prices and intensifying shortages. However, there are ways to make sure we protect and strengthen the supply chain to improve biosecurity in the long run.

U.S. trade representatives should, for a start, continue their work to prevent other countries from violating existing trade deals. In particular, they should ensure that U.S. companies’ intellectual property rights—essential for spurring medical innovation—are not undermined.

Over the long term, both the U.S. government and companies need to invest in the labor force, to make sure workers have the scientific and engineering skills to be employed in biopharmaceutical manufacturing. In the nearer term, they should embrace advanced manufacturing technologies, which can help the United States remain competitive and ensure a stable and efficient supply of the critical drugs.³² Promising advanced manufacturing technologies include 3D printing and continuous manufacturing, in which a drug is produced in one uninterrupted flow, without breaks between processing steps. Advanced manufacturing technologies can enable smaller facilities, more efficient use of staff, and a lower environmental impact.³³

Conclusion

The pandemic has highlighted vulnerabilities in the U.S. medical supply chain, which should be addressed by enforcing intellectual property laws, educating the next-generation work force, and investing in advanced manufacturing technology.

Expanding “Buy American” requirements is not the solution. The height of a deadly pandemic is the worst possible time to suddenly dismantle global drug supply chains. Researchers at biopharmaceutical companies are racing to develop vaccines, anti-viral treatments, and diagnostic tools for COVID-19 and explore whether any existing medicines might be repurposed. When they succeed, international collaboration will be required to source and manufacture the drugs. Only maximum cooperation will enable us, as humans, to bring our common enemy, the virus, under control.

Endnotes

- 1 <https://www.rubio.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/2020/3/rubio-colleagues-introduce-the-strengthening-america-s-supply-chain-and-national-security-act>
- 2 Swanson, Ana “Coronavirus Spurs U.S. Efforts to End China’s Chokehold on Drugs” *The New York Times*, March 11 2020. <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/11/business/economy/coronavirus-china-trump-drugs.html>
- 3 Lowrey, Annie, “The ‘Madman’ Behind Trump’s Trade Theory,” *The Atlantic*, December 2018. <https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2018/12/peter-navarro-trump-trade/573913/>
- 4 <https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/world/coronavirus-maps.html>
- 5 <https://covid19.healthdata.org/projections>
- 6 Banco, Erin and Suebsaeng, Asawin, “Trump’s China Hawk Is Trying to Commandeer the Coronavirus Stimulus and Others in the White House Are Alarmed,” *The Daily Beast*, March 19, 2020. <https://www.thedailybeast.com/peter-navarro-trumps-china-hawk-is-trying-to-commandeer-the-coronavirus-stimulus>
- 7 <https://www.rubio.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/2020/3/rubio-colleagues-introduce-the-strengthening-america-s-supply-chain-and-national-security-act>
- 8 <https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R43140.pdf>
- 9 https://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/gproc_e/gp_gpa_e.htm
- 10 Banco, Erin and Suebsaeng, Asawin, “Trump’s China Hawk Is Trying to Commandeer the Coronavirus Stimulus and Others in the White House Are Alarmed,” *The Daily Beast*, March 19, 2020. <https://www.thedailybeast.com/peter-navarro-trumps-china-hawk-is-trying-to-commandeer-the-coronavirus-stimulus>
- 11 <https://www.rubio.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/2020/3/rubio-colleagues-introduce-the-strengthening-america-s-supply-chain-and-national-security-acts>
- 12 U.S. Census Bureau, U.S. Department of Commerce
- 13 <https://www.fda.gov/news-events/congressional-testimony/safeguarding-pharmaceutical-supply-chains-global-economy-10302019>
- 14 <https://www.pharmaceutical-technology.com/features/featureis-us-drug-manufacturing-home-ward-bound-5743166/>
- 15 API Supply Chain Key Points 4.3.20
- 16 <https://www.fda.gov/news-events/congressional-testimony/safeguarding-pharmaceutical-supply-chains-global-economy-10302019>
- 17 Isidore, Chris, Kopan, Tal, and Horowitz, Julia, “Closed Puerto Rico factories are the sole source of some critical drugs,” CNN, September 29, 2017. <https://money.cnn.com/2017/09/29/news/companies/puerto-rico-drug-makers/index.html>
- 18 <https://www.politico.com/newsletters/morning-trade/2020/03/30/battle-continues-over-buy-american-order-786469>
- 19 Wolfers, Justin <https://www.nytimes.com/2017/01/11/upshot/why-most-economists-are-so-worried-about-trump.html>
- 20 <https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2017/04/21/2017-08311/buy-american-and-hire-american>
- 21 <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2017/04/18/trump-signs-buy-american-hire-american-executive-order-promising-to-fight-for-american-workers/>
- 22 <https://www.americanactionforum.org/series/eye-on-trade/>
- 23 Crilly, Rob, “‘It’s about our very national defense’: Trump to slash use of foreign medical supplies, Navarro says,” *Washington Examiner*, March 11, 2020. <https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/news/its-about-our-very-national-defense-trump-to-slash-use-of-foreign-medical-supplies-navarro-says>

- 24 <https://www.thedailybeast.com/peter-navarro-trumps-china-hawk-is-trying-to-commandeer-the-coronavirus-stimulus?ref=home>
- 25 Swanson, Ana “Coronavirus Spurs U.S. Efforts to End China’s Chokehold on Drugs” *The New York Times*, March 11 2020. <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/11/business/economy/coronavirus-china-trump-drugs.html>
- 26 Diamond, Jeremy and Warren, Michael, “Inside Jared Kushner and Peter Navarro’s efforts to rescue the White House’s coronavirus response,” CNN, April 3, 2020. <https://www.cnn.com/2020/04/03/politics/kushner-navarro-defense-production-act-coronavirus/index.html>
- 27 <https://www.rubio.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/2019/2/rubio-releases-report-outlining-china-s-plan-for-global-dominance-and-why-america-must-respond>
- 28 Giffi, Craig A., Wellener, Paul, and Dollar, Ben et al, “The jobs are here, but where are the people? Key findings from the 2018 Deloitte and The Manufacturing Institute skills gap and future of work study,” <https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/insights/industry/manufacturing/manufacturing-skills-gap-study.html#>
- 29 <https://www.politico.com/newsletters/morning-trade/2020/03/30/battle-continues-over-buy-american-order-786469>
- 30 Letter to USTR on PPE from Trade Partners
- 31 March 25th letter to Mnuchin, Ross, Lighthizer, and Kudlow.
- 32 Woodcock, Janet, “Safeguarding Pharmaceutical Supply Chains in a Global Economy,” testimony before the House Committee on Energy and Commerce, Subcommittee on Health, October 30, 2019. <https://www.fda.gov/news-events/congressional-testimony/safeguarding-pharmaceutical-supply-chains-global-economy-10302019>
- 33 Woodcock, Janet, “Safeguarding Pharmaceutical Supply Chains in a Global Economy,” testimony before the House Committee on Energy and Commerce, Subcommittee on Health, October 30, 2019. <https://www.fda.gov/news-events/congressional-testimony/safeguarding-pharmaceutical-supply-chains-global-economy-10302019>

About the Author

Sally C. Pipes is President, CEO, and Thomas W. Smith Fellow in Health Care Policy at the Pacific Research Institute, a San Francisco-based think tank founded in 1979. Prior to becoming president of PRI in 1991, she was assistant director of the Fraser Institute, based in Vancouver, Canada.

A celebrated speaker, Ms. Pipes regularly addresses national and international audiences on health care. A prolific writer, Ms. Pipes is a weekly columnist for FoxNews.com, a bi-weekly columnist for Forbes.com, and a contributor to the Washington Examiner's Beltway Confidential blog. Her commentary has appeared in the *Wall Street Journal*, *New York Times*, *Washington Post*, *USA Today*, *Financial Times*, *Los Angeles Times*, and elsewhere.

In January 2020, Encounter Books published her book *False Premise, False Promise: The Disastrous Reality of Medicare for All*, with a foreword by former Senator Tom Coburn, MD. Previously, she published three other books with Encounter, and two with Regnery. She published her first book, *Miracle Cure: How to Solve America's Health Care Crisis and Why Canada Isn't the Answer*, with a foreword by Milton Friedman in September, 2004.

In 2008, she founded the Benjamin Rush Institute, a nonprofit that unites medical students, faculty, doctors, healthcare professionals and others who believe that free enterprise and a direct patient-doctor relationship are the best means of ensuring optimal patient outcomes at affordable prices. She now serves as Board Chairman.

In addition, Pipes serves on the national advisory board of Capital Research Center, the advisory boards of the Council for Affordable Health Coverage, the California Association of Scholars, Docs4PatientCare, and the Heartland Institute. She also serves on the president's advisory council for the State Policy Network and has served as a trustee of St. Luke's Hospital Foundation in San Francisco, a board member of the Independent Women's Forum, and as a governor of the Donner Canadian Foundation.

In April 2018, she received an honorary Ph.D from Pepperdine University's School of Public Policy for her work on health care reform.

A former Canadian, she became an American citizen in 2006. She is married to Charles R. Kesler, a professor at Claremont McKenna College and editor of the Claremont Review of Books.

About PRI

The Pacific Research Institute (PRI) champions freedom, opportunity, and personal responsibility by advancing free-market policy solutions. It provides practical solutions for the policy issues that impact the daily lives of all Americans, and demonstrates why the free market is more effective than the government at providing the important results we all seek: good schools, quality health care, a clean environment, and a robust economy.

Founded in 1979 and based in San Francisco, PRI is a non-profit, non-partisan organization supported by private contributions. Its activities include publications, public events, media commentary, community leadership, legislative testimony, and academic outreach.

Center for Business and Economics

PRI shows how the entrepreneurial spirit—the engine of economic growth and opportunity—is stifled by onerous taxes, regulations, and lawsuits. It advances policy reforms that promote a robust economy, consumer choice, and innovation.

Center for Education

PRI works to restore to all parents the basic right to choose the best educational opportunities for their children. Through research and grassroots outreach, PRI promotes parental choice in education, high academic standards, teacher quality, charter schools, and school-finance reform.

Center for the Environment

PRI reveals the dramatic and long-term trend toward a cleaner, healthier environment. It also examines and promotes the essential ingredients for abundant resources and environmental quality: property rights, markets, local action, and private initiative.

Center for Health Care

PRI demonstrates why a single-payer Canadian model would be detrimental to the health care of all Americans. It proposes market-based reforms that would improve affordability, access, quality, and consumer choice.

Center for California Reform

The Center for California Reform seeks to reinvigorate California's entrepreneurial self-reliant traditions. It champions solutions in education, business, and the environment that work to advance prosperity and opportunity for all the state's residents.

Center for Medical Economics and Innovation

The Center for Medical Economics and Innovation aims to educate policymakers, regulators, health care professionals, the media, and the public on the critical role that new technologies play in improving health and accelerating economic growth.



www.pacificresearch.org

SAN FRANCISCO HEADQUARTERS

101 Montgomery Street, Suite 1300
San Francisco, CA 94104
Tel 415-989-0833
Fax 415-989-2411

SACRAMENTO OFFICE

2110 K Street, Suite 28
Sacramento, CA 95816
Tel 916-389-9774

PASADENA OFFICE

680 E. Colorado Blvd., Suite 180
Pasadena, CA 91101
Tel 626-714-7572

Connect with Us



facebook.com/pacificresearchinstitute



[@pacificresearch](https://twitter.com/pacificresearch)



youtube.com/pacificresearch1



www.linkedin.com/company/pacific-research-institute